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February 4,2013 

Mr. David Kirn
 
Metro West Area Manager
 
Oregon Dept. of Transportation Region 1
 

123 NW Flanders
 
Porlland, Oregon 97 209-401 2
 

Re: ODOT OR 99W Northbound at l-5 Northbound Safety Project
 
ASHCREEK
 

Dear Mr, Kim: 

The Ashcreel< Neighborlrood Association is concerned that the proposed design of the "OR 99W 
No¡thbound at l-5 Safety Project" does not adequately acldress the safety of bicyclists and pedestrians in 

our neighborhood, 

The proposed project calls for additional motor vehicle lanes to the northbound off-ramp and the 
norlhbound on-ramp. However, it does not propose a bicycle lane in an area where there is a gap in the 
bícycle system along Barbur/99W between SW 60rh and SW 65rh, Currently, bicycle riders must share the 
sidewalk nofthbound, and take the traffic lane southbound, through this area. 

The Ashcreek Neighborhood Association, a recognized neighborhood association within the City of 
Portland tlrat represents some 5,000 neighbors, urges ODOT to provide bicycle lanes and sidewalks 
(and/or a traffic separated, wide, multi-modal path) on each side of this project area. We recognize the 
lìmited width of the overcrossing but believe tlrere is room for creative solutions within the project area. lt 
is a key connectíon bÇtween Portland and Tigard and near the Sylvania campus of Portland Community 
College. The proposed "safety" improvements will make it less safe for bicyclists and pedestrians, We 
urge ODOT to construct dedicated bicycle and pedestrian facilities, and signage to help bicyclists and 

wall<ers navigate this busy area. 

Thank you for your attention to this matter, 

Ashcreel< Neig hborhood Association 
c/o SWNI 
7688 SW Capitol Highway 
Poftland, OR 97219 

Cc: 	Lili Boicourt, ODOT 
Dave Taylor, ODOT 
Roger Averbecl<, SWNI 
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Southwest l{eighborhood s, Inc" i: ¡;",: ,f ar î 'r: 

7688 SW Capitol Highway, Portland, OR97219 (503) 823-4592 

October 30, 2008 

Jason Tell, Regional Manager
 
Oregon Dept. of Transportation Region 1
 

123 NW Flanders
 
Poftland, OR 97209
 

Re: Comments on Draft2010-2013 Statewide Transportation lmprovement
Program 

Dear Mr. Tell: 

Southwest Neighborhoods lnc. (SWNI) is a nonprofit coalition that provides 
services to promote citizen participation and crime prevention. SWNI is a 
coalition of 17 neighborhood associatíons and three business associations in the 
southwest quadrant of the City of Portland. The following comments have been 
developed and approved by the Board of Directors of Southwest Neighborhoods, 
lnc. 

Southwest Portland, part of the West Hills, has many slopes and streams so the 
street system does not follow a grid pattern. Much of the transportation system 
was built without needed sídewalks and bicycle facilities, even along busy arterial 
and collector streets. lt is expensive to add pedestrian and bicycle iácilities to 
the regíonal and neighborhood arterial streets to meet requirements for 
stormwater management and the Americans with Disabilities Act, and it is 
dangerous and difficult for pedestrians and bicyclists to travel safely through
these streets today. The 17 swNl neighborhood associations have been 
working through its coalition commíttees, in cooperation with the Cíty of Porfland, 
to identify priorities among many many important safety needs. 

Capitol Highway improvements have been our highest priority since the 
Capitol Highway Plan was approved by the Portland City Council in 1996. 
We need funding to construct bicycle and pedestrian facilities along SW Capitol
Highway betvveen Multnomah Village and Taylors Ferry Road. This segment has 
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been approved for Preliminary Engineering but not construction, and we seek 
your support in our efforts to implement the vision in the Capitol Highway Plan. 

The proposed Statewide Transportation lmprovement Program (STIP)ì( project improvements in Southwest Portland along 99WBarbur Blvd focus
 
on bridge maintenance and safety for motor vehicle travel. These projects
 
in the draft STIP are in segments of ggWBarbur Blvd. that do not have
 
bicycle paths, and the proposed improvements must address the safety of
 
bicyclists and pedestrians that travel along these routes as well as motor
 
vehicles. ggWBarbur Blvd. is one of the main bicycle routes through Southwest
 
Portland between downtown Portland and Tigard, and has seen a tremendous
 
increase in bicycle travel over the last few years. Bicycle and pedestrian
 
improvements in the proposed projects are needed to be consistent with the
 
goals of the Orego¡ Transportation Plan for mobility and accessibílity,
 
sustainability and safety and security; and to be consistent with the goals of the
 
Oregon Higñway Plan for traffic safety and travel alternatives. All of the bridges
 
along Barbur gMO. Oeh¡/een downtown Portland and SW 68th need bike lanes.
 

The Vermont and Newbury Viaduct projects (bridge #01983 and #01984) need 
the proposed deck overlays but also need to be restriped.to allow bicyclists to 
travel safely along this busy bike route. The Hillsdale Neighborhood Association 
and SW Trails Group have written numerous letters to ODOT with recommended 
and needed improvements to these bridges. A bicycle path along 99W also 
needs to be added to the ggWMultnomah Blvd Viaduct improvements (bridge 
#02010) in the STIP. 

The l-5/99W lnterchange (Exit 294) safety improvements that add motor vehicle
 
travel lanes must not sacrifice safety for pedestrians and bicyclists traveling
 
through the intersection of 99W and l-5 at this freeway interchange. Today, there
 
are in-complete bicycle and pedestrian lanes on 99Wi-5 between SW 60th and
 
SW 68th, and where there are facilitíes, they are only on one side of the street
 
(note: they are not all on the same side of the street, and there is only one safe
 
crossing). We invite ODOT to meet with the local neighborhood associations to
 
discuss possible solutions that might make this intersection and interchange area
 
safer for all modes. We urge ODOT to incorporate those bicycle and pedestrian
 
improvements into the design of this project.
 

Southwest Neighborhoods, Inc. strongly supports local project funding of 
the Red Electric Trail segment from SW 30th to Vermont. The Red Electric 
Trail is one of the highest priority transportation projects needed in Southwest 
Portland that will make it safer for bicyclists and pedestrians to travel east-west 
through our neighborhoods. The segment that is proposed for funding in this 
MTIP is one of several trail segments that will eventually connect the Fanno 
Creek Trail in Washington County with the Willamette River Greenway. 

http:restriped.to
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This segment of the Red Electric Trail would connect residents with several
 
important destinations, including the Hillsdale Town Center; several elementary,

middle and high schools; a public swimming pool; regional athletic facilities;

religious institutions; a farmers market; shops; grocery stores and restaurants. ln
 
addition, many bicyclists that travel through Southwest Portland to and from
 
Washington County and downtown Portland, and across the Sellwood and Ross
 
lsland Bridges, would benefit from this project.
 

The Red Electric Trail generally follows an old railroad grade and is one of the 
few routes that would provide safer off-street bicycle and pedestrian travel along
 
a relatively flat trail in Southwest Portland. The Bicycle Transportation Alliance;­
in its Blueprint for Better Biking: 40 Wavs to Get There (2006), identified the Red
 
Electric Trail/Fanno Creek Trail (projecl#28 in tfie gTA ieport) as the project
 
most likely to increase bicycling in Southwest poriland.
 

We recommend that Metro's next corrldor study be the Barbur Blvd/l-5
corridor between 14.05 and the city line at SW 6-5th. This is one of the major

corridor refinements identified in the Regional Transportation Plan (p. 7-3g) ánd
 
is critical for efficient freight and motor vehicle travel as well as tranäit, bicyclists

and pedestrians. lt is one of the corridors being considered for High Capãcity
Transit in the future. when these two roadways become congesteo--wn¡cn

happens all too frequently--motor vehicle traffic ovenvhelms õur local streets and
 
adds to safety concerns in our neighborhoods. A corridor plan that is
 
coordinated with the High Capacity Transit Plan and Portland Comprehensive

Plan update could create opportunities for safer travel by all modes through this
 
area of Southwest Portland, and would help the region accommodate anticipated
growth over the next 40 years. 

We applaud Metro and ODOT in their efforts to make it safer for people in our 
region to travel safely by walking and riding bicycles and transit. We have a long
list of needed infrastructure improvements in Southwest Portland. We urge
ODOT to make it safer to ride bicycles and watk atong ggWiBarbur BIvd in 
the 2010-2013 STIP. 

Sincerely, 

Z /4*/ 
Brian Russell 
President 
Southwest Neighborhoods, lnc. 
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Subject: Councíl Agenda ltem 649 , Concerns re bicycle and pedestrian safety needs for this project 
From: Marian ne Fitzgerald <fi tzgerald. ma rian ne@gmail.com> 
Datez 6124/2013 9:414M 
To: Commissíoner Steve Novicl< <steve.novick@portlandoregon.gov>, Mayor Charlie Hales 
<charlie.hales@portlandoregon.gov>, Commissioner Amanda Fritz <amanda@portlandoregon.gov>, 
Commissioner Dan Saltzman <dan@portlandoregon.gov>, Commissíoner Nick Fish 
<nicl<@portlandoregon.gov>, ana.jovanovic@odot.state.or.us, winston.sandino@portlandoregon.gov 
CC: Roger Averbeck <transportation@swni.org>, Dean Smith <smithdLi.LL@comcast.net>, Michael Kisor 
<ashcreek4@magicpubs,com>, Marcia Leslie <mmac_les@yahoo,com>, Charles Radosta 
<crad osta @ kitte lso n. co m >, M i l<e McCa rthy < M ike M @tiga rd-o r. gov>, "Gel ler, Roge r" 
<Roger.Geller@portlandoregon.gov>, April Bertelsen <april.bertelsen@portlandoregon.gov>, HORNING 
Jessica <Jessica.Horning@odot.state.or.us>, BOICOURT L¡liD <Lili.D,BOlCOURT@odot.state.or.us>, 

'CHRISTOPHER Basil R' <BasiI.R.CHRISTOPHER@odot.state.or.us>, Jason Tell <jason.a.tell@odot.state.or,us>, 
David Kim <david.kim@odot.state.or.us>, Mar¡anne Fitzgerald <fitzgerald.marianne@gmail.com> 

On Thursday June 27, City Council is scheduled to discuss ltem #649,lntergovernmental Agreement 
with ODOT for design and construction of l-5 NB ramps at 99W/SW Coronado. 

I recommend vou postpone approval of this item until ODOT resolves ongoing issues with 
the conJmunity r_egarding la-ck of sate bicycle and pedestrian travel !n this area. We have told 
ODOT repeatedly that this project is a "safety" project for automobiles by widening lanes. 
The proposed design will make it less safe for people walking and bifting in this section of 
SW Barbur Blvd/99W in Portland. 

Backqround: 
- letter from Ashcreek Neighborhood Association dated February 4,2013 expressing concerns 

(attached) 
- three photos describing existing conditions (no bike lane and inadequate sidewalk) (attached) 
- link to project website at lltg/lry_W_urqlggpt s_qv/QPQl4llVYlßEG"lQN1/peges/oRs0W rartpg 

4$sx aqpr 

Public lnvolvement: 
Representatives of the Southwest Neighborhoods, lnc. coalition and the Ashcreek and Far Southwest 
Neighborhood Association have met with lMr. David Kim and other ODOT staff regarding this project 
on numerous occasions and have not been told of satisfactory solutions to address these 
infrastructure deficíencies and safety concerns. Besides myself, the neighborhood attendees include 
Roger Averbeck, Michael Kisor, Marcia Leslie and Charles Radosta. ODOT staff attended a SWNI 
Transportation Committee meeting on November 19, 2012, and we participated in a site visit with 
ODOT and City of Tigard staff on March 19,2013 to discuss our concerns and recommended 
solutions. We also organized a site visit with ODOT staff on August 5,2A11, in an attempt to have our 
concerns incorporated early into the project design. We have not had any follow-up since March 19 
other than an April 20 email from Lili Boicort of ODOT describing some tweaks to widen the shoulder 
for bicyclists at the northern eclge of the project, before the bridge. I was pafticularly disturbed by the 
public involvement response to question #9, "the community is happy this project is finally being built", 
as disingenuous, given the concerns neighbors have expressed over a design that has not 
substantially changed since proposed in November 2012. 

Proposed Solution: 
1) Neighbors desire a continuous bike lane alonq both sides of Barbur/99W between -SW 58th 
(where the bike lane ends) and SW 65th (the boundarv between Porlland and Tioard, where the bike 
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lane begins). As you can see from the attached photos, there is no bike fane in this stretch. ODOT 
claims that the area is too dangerous and would rather leave it up to bicyclists to figure out how to 
maneuver through this freeway interchange area. ODOT also claims there is no room for a bike lane 
although elimination of the unneeded continuous median/left-turn vehicle lane and/or narrowing the 
travel lanes would allow room for bike lanes. lnstead, bicyclists are expected to share the tane with 
motor vehicles in both directions, or opt for sharing a 4-foot wide sidewalk over the bridge in the uphill 
northbound direction (see October 20OB photo). ODOT did widen the shoulder in a small segment
southbound near 11280 SW Barbur following our March 19 site visit, and Lili's April 20 email said 
ODOT would widen the shoulder in a small segment northbound near 11280 SW Barbur, but plans 
have not changed for the remainder of the project area where there continues to be gaps in the 
pedestrian and bícycle infrastructure. 

2) Because there is no sidewalk along the north side of Barbur between -SW SBth and SW 65th, it 
would be ideal for ODOT to incorporate ADA-accessible provisions for pedestrians into this project.
Ïhe biggest concern is the transit stop at 11280 SW Barbur that has no safe crossing for pedestrians 
accessing transit from the south side of Barbur nor any nearby signalized crossings. Pedestrians 
using the narrow sidewalk on the south side of Barbur must share it with bicycf ists (see photo). Many 
years ago ODOT promised a þedestrian crosswalk with a median at 11280 SW Barbur that has never 
materialized but is still needed. A dedicated bike lane would reduce the need fòr Urcyctists to use the 
sidewalk. 

I urge the city to not approve this lntergovernmental Agreement untit ODOT incorporates
bicycle and pedestrian safety elements into this project along the entire stretch of project
(per Exhib¡t A, 11280 sw Barbur to 11450 sw pacific Highway). 

ODOT built this section of Barbur and l-5 in the mid-1980's with only minimal compliance with ORS 
366.514 requiring footpaths and bicycle trails. Neighbors have been advocating for safety
improvements for many years. With ODOT now embarl<ing on a major reconstruction of the project 
area, it seems the time is NOW to address these bicycle and pedestrian safety issues. We have tried 
to do so with current project managers through two site visits and other meetings. The solutions 
ODOT has verbally proposed are tweaks that will mal<e conditions slightly better than if we had not 
done the site visits. The improvements do not fully adclress the significant bicycle and pedestrian 
infrastructure gaps and safety issues throughout the project area. 

Without such actions to improve safety for bicyclists and pedestrians in this project, ODOT and 
PBOT's commitment to improvíng infrastructure for active transportation will continue to be merely
words, not reality, in Southwest Portland, and conditions will continue to be unsafe to walk and bike in 
our neighborhoods 

Sincerely,
 
Marianne Fitzgerald
 
10537 SW 64th Dríve
 
Portland OR 97219
 
(503) 246-1847 

q o_ mf iBsgrqlg_rc!êüre@s¡laL 

member, Ashcreek Neighborhood Association and Southwest Neighborhoods, lnc. Transportation 
Committee 

2of3 6127t20131:26 PM 
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Portland City Council ltem #649, June 27,2012 

My rrame is Marianne Fitzgerald, 10537 SW 64th Drive, a member of the Ashcreek Neighborhood 
Association and President of Southwest Neighborhoods, lnc. I have been a resident within T, 

mile of this construction project for over 34 years. 

I lived in the neighborhood when ODOT constructed the current bridges over l-5 and ramps in 
1985, although not active in neighborhood issues at the time. I saw that ODOT built substandard 
sidewalks and no bike lanes in this project and I thought, "this is it?". 

Fast fon¡rard 25 years, l'm now involved. ln 2008, this project appeared on ODOT's draft STIP 
list, and I jumped at the chance for neighbors to get involved early in the process. SWNI wrote a 
letter to ODOT and JPACT on October 30, 2008, requesting bicycle and pedestrian 
improvements all along the Barbur corridor, and in particular, in this project that is under 
discussion. 

Over the five years since that letter, I periodically contacted ODOT for project status. 

When we learned a project manager had been assigned to the project, neighbors organized a site 
visit with ODOT staff on August 5,2011. Nothing happened. 

Then, when ODOT staff presented the draft project design to the SWNI Transpoftation 
Committee in November 2012, we noted that the proposal to widen lanes to make the area safer 
for motor vehicles actually made it less safe for pedestrians and bicyclists. Ashcreek 
Neighborhood Association wrote a letter to ODOT on February 4,2013, and neighbors organized 
a second site visit on March 19,2013. Again, nothing happened. 

When this project appeared on the City Council agenda this week, I was gravely concerned that 
our concerns had not been addressed. I sent an email to City Council on Monday June 24 
expressing concerns. I've had two meetings with ODOT staff on this project over the last three 
days, so something finally happened. 

ODOT has modified the design to add a short bike lane and signage to make it safer for bicyclists 
to travel nofthbound, although bikes will be expected to ride in the vehicle travel lane or share the 
narrow sidewalk with pedestrians (see photo). 

ODOT has modified the design to add a striped shoulder to make it safer for bicyclists to travel 
through the area southbound, although it is only 3-feet wíde at pinchpoints and 4-feet wide at 
best. 
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ODOT has added a pedestrian refuge to a dangerous crossing area to make it safer for
pedestrians to cross the busy street at the transit stop north oitne bridge, although it says it is 
unsafe to include crosswalk striping with the pedestrian refuge. 

These improvements, which it's my understanding that ODOT incorporated into the designs since 
our March 19 site visit, will be safer than the proposal that we saw in November. We thânk 
ODOT for listening to our concerns and doing what they could in this timeframe. 

Could ODOT do more? Of course they could, pafticularly if they had tal<en our neighborhood 
concerns seriously back in August 2011 and had the kind of dialogue that we have had in the 
past three days much earlier in the process. 

' We are still hoping they can take an innovative look at the unused center median along the 
bridge to make the shoulders as wide as possible for bicyclist safety.e We are still hoping they can take another look at the crossings to make it safer now and in 
the future. ODOT also needs to work with TríMet to make thãse crossings at transit stops 
as safe as possible for our most vulnerable users. 

Could PBOT do more? Of course they could. PBOT was invited to both of our site visits, but did 
not attend. PBOT is mentioned in this staff report, but when I asked ODOT staff yesterday which 
PBOT staff they hed been working with, no one could come up with a name, whiih tells me they
weren't. The staff response to Public lnvolvement Question #9, that "the community is happy", 
tells me that whoever wrote that didn't check his or her facts in preparing this counál it"m. 

This project is located within the adopted Barbur Concept Plan and SW Corridor plan area, and
 
we expect to see a lot of growth over the next 25 years. I hate to lose this opportunity to make
 
things better, and have to wait another 25 years for the next opportunity.
 

The lesson learned here? 

lvJrgryver projects are proposed to be constructed in areas that lack rnulti-modal infrastructure,
PBOT and ODOT staff need to put pedestrian and bícyclist safety needs front and center, and 
see how improvements can be incorporated along with motor ueñi"le safety improvemenis.
Whether it's the Barbur Demonstration Project orþrojects on Powell, Woodstoók, Cully or East 
Portland, we must seize every opportunity to make these projects support needed multi-rnodal 
infrastructure inrprovements whenever infrastructure consiruótion projäcts are proposed. 

About ltem #649? This lntergovernmentalAgreement has little to do with the overall project
design, although ironically this parcel is the only one where a sidewalk and bike lane will-be 
constructed, which ís not noted in the staff report. 

ln response to Question #9, I would say the community is disappointed. Again we thank ODOT 
for making needed improvements to the design-it is MUCH beiter than sii months ago. But we
should not have to settle for "okay" when it cómes to pedestrian and bicycle safety anä 
encouraging the use of alternative modes throughout the region. We need to také advantage of 
every opportunity to make these improvements, from the start of every construction project. 

Thank you for consídering these comments today, and in future endeavors. 
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Summary of ODOT Region 1 Public lnvolvement for 
the OR 99Wl-5 Ramps Project 

|n2011, ODOT staff presented the project at a SWNI meeting. 

ln August of 2011, ODOT participated in a walking tour with SWNI
 
members Marianne Fitzgerald, Roger Averbeck, and 3 other
 
nei g h borhood representatives.
 

ln April of 2012, the Project graphic was created and disseminated to
 
the public.
 

Throughout the development and design phases, ODOT has
 
provided information to Citizen Participation Organization's 4P, 4K
 
and 4M at relevant public meetings and held individual stakeholder
 
meetings.
 

ln July of 2012, PBOT was updated on the project in an ODOT/PBOT
 
Coordination meeting.
 

ln November of 2012, ODOT attended a SWNI Transporlation
 
Committee meeting.
 

ln March of 2013, ODOT participated in a second walking tour with 
Marianne Fitzgerald, Roger Averbeck and 3 other neighborhood 
folks. The City of Tigard also sent a representative, 

ln June of 2013, ODOT held a phone and in-person meeting with
 
members of SWNI regarding the project.
 

Early in the Spring of 2014, ODOT intends on hosting a Pre-

Construction Open House and will invite members of the public to
 
participate. Additionally, ODOT will develop and issue a media
 
release for broader notification and awareness of this project.
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OR 99W Northbound at I-5 Ramps Safety Project 
Actiue Transportation Project Elements Requested to ODOT By SI,VNI 

Request 

r. Add bike lanes in both directions of OR 99W between SW 65th Avenue and 
SW 6oth Avenue 

Part of 
Project 

. 

. 

Alternate Actions Taken and Justifrcation 

Approximately 4-foot shoulder stripe will be added on OR 99W southbound 

In April zor3, ODOT Maintenance crews moved back barrier on OR 99W southbound 
to create a wider shoulder leading onto the I-5 bridge 

z. Way-finding signs for bicyclists to use while traveling through the project area 

. Inner lanes already reduced to rr ft. Width of rz feet necessary in outer lanes to 
accommodate freight and transit vehicles. 

3. Sidewalk on OR 99W northbound between SW Coronado Street and SW 64th 
Avenue 

4. Improve pedestrian crossing at 112oo SW Barbur to access transit stop . Cannot stripe a crosswalk at this location due to safety concerns but we will be 

installing a pedestrian refuge island. 

5. Trim or remove vegetation in project area to improve sight distance/visibility 

6. Construct sidewalk along OR 99W southbound in front of Busters BBQ . Project scope includes improvements in northbound direction only 

. New sidewalk requires right-of-way purchase; project budget doesn't include property 
acquisition 

7. CuT back island and build ramp at OR 99W and SW 6oth Ave. so bicyclists can 
safely return to right shoulder while heading north 

B. Add bike detector stencil on OR 99W northbound for bicyclists turning right 
onto SW 6oth 

9. Include a bike ramp from the shoulder to the sidewalk on OR 99W northbound 
just prior to the barrier 
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OR 99W Northbound ql l-5 Norlhbound 

SAFHTY PRTJffiffiT 
A 2014 project ls planned to improve safety and operations in the area ofOR 99W 

northbound and l-5 northbound, spannlng the Tigard/Portland city limits. Once 

complete. trafñc in the area should see a reduction in crashes and a better flow. 

Fo¡ more informat¡on, vis¡t the project website at 
www.oregorì.goviODOT/HWY/REGION 1 /pages/OR99W rarn¡rs/i rrdex.aspx 

This off-ramp from l-5 north will be widened to allow 

for improved flow between l-5 north and OR 99W. 

Th¡s photo is looking north. 
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An additional lane will be added on OR 99W between 
Coronado Street and 64th Avenue. Along w¡th 
improved signage, this will help reduce confusion 
and create better movement between OR 99W north 
and l-5 north. This photo is looking south. 

Current striping configuration on 

1,1 the l-5 northbound off-ramp where 
it intersects with sw 60th Avenue,* 

Proposed striping configuration on 
the l-5 northbound off-ramp where 

'"íiiiiiil it intersects w¡th sw 60th Avenue.* 

*This photo is looking north. 
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Shoulder widening is planned along 
OR 99W northbound. This photo is 

looking north. 
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INFORMAÍ¡ON ONLY 

''This product is for informational purposes and 

may not have been prepared for or be suitable 
for legal, engineering, or surveying purposes. 

Users of this information should review or consult 
the pr¡mary data and information sources to 

ascertain the usability of the information."New sidewalk will be added, improving pedestrian 
safety along the OR 99W northbound on-ramp to l-5. 

This photo depicts one section of new sidewalk. ff,Å 
Prepared by Darl¡ Cole-Bowen, Engineering llluitr¿tor/Grðphic Designer 4F 
Oregon Department of Transportat¡on J[
Reg¡on I Headqu¡rten, (ommun¡ty Afi¿io 123 NW Ílanden, Pord¿nd,0ngon 97209 tE 


